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OVERVIEW 
 
The community were invited to provide feedback from 24 November 2022 to 14 December 2022 on 
two matters related to the use of Bramston Park, Burns Beach as follows: 
1. The continuation of female senior sport at Bramston Park, Burns Beach, following a recent trial 

period. 
2. The establishment of a shared use agreement for Bramston Park with Burns Beach Primary 

School. 
A total of 139 responses were received during the 21-day consultation period.  
 
In regard to the continuation of female senior sport, approximately one-third of respondents were 
aware that female senior sport was being trialled at Bramston Park. When asked to indicate their 
level of support for the continued use of Bramston Park for female senior sport over three-quarters 
were supportive. When asked for any comments about the trial, some issues raised by 
respondents included: 

• Parking problems are an issue when sport is being played  
• The park should be available for all / gender should not be part of the consideration. 
 
In regard to the shared use agreement with Burns Beach Primary School, over two-thirds strongly 
supported the use and the combined level of support was above 80%. When asked for any 
comments about the shared use agreement some issues raised by respondents included: 

• Dog walkers need access to the park during school days 
• School should be responsible for maintenance costs (no additional cost to ratepayers) 
• Community needs access to the park in the day (should not be exclusive use). 
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STAKEHOLDERS 
 
A total of 297 stakeholders were directly engaged by the City of Joondalup. Stakeholders identified 
included:  

• Residents/ratepayers within 200 metres of Bramston Park (278) 
• Resident/ratepayer groups (15) 

· Beldon Residents Association Inc 
· Burns Beach Residents Association Inc 
· Connolly Residents Association 
· Edgewater Community Residents' Association 
· Harbour Rise Home Owners Association Inc 
· Heathridge Residents' Association 
· Iluka Homeowners Association 
· Kallaroo Residents' Association 
· Kingsley & Greenwood Residents Association 
· Marmion, Sorrento, Duncraig Progress and Ratepayers Association 
· North Shore Country Club and Residents Association 
· Padbury Residents' Association Inc 
· Warwick Residents' Group 
· Whitford Community, Ratepayers & Recreation Association Inc 
· Woodvale Waters Landowners Association 

• Sporting clubs (3) 
· Kingsley Westside Football Club (Juniors) 
· Kingsley Westside Football Club (Seniors) 
· Joondalup Kinross Junior Cricket Club 

• School (1) 
· Burns Beach Primary School 
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CONSULTATION MATERIALS 
 
Residents and landowners of properties within a 200 metres radius of Bramston Park, Burns 
Beach, were sent information packs through the post on 24 November 2022. Information packs 
contained a cover letter and a Frequently Asked Questions document which directed those 
stakeholders to complete an Online Comment Form located on the City’s website. 
 
Resident / ratepayer groups and sporting clubs were sent emails on 24 November 2022 which 
advised them of the consultation and directed them to provide written feedback via post or email. 
These stakeholders were also encouraged to promote the consultation and the Online Comment 
Form to their members and networks.  
 
Cover letter to residents and landowners and email to resident / ratepayer groups, sporting 
clubs and schools (see Appendix 1–2 for full): 

    
 
Frequently Asked Questions (see Appendix 3 for full): 

 
 
Online Comment Form (see Appendix 4 for full): 
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In addition to directly contacting the identified stakeholders via post and email, the City advertised 
the consultation to other community members via the following means:  

• Webpage linked through the “Community Consultation” section of the City’s website visible 
from 24 November 2022 to 14 December 2022. 

• Item published in the Community Engagement Network eNewsletter emailed to subscribers on 
24 November 2022. 

• Advert in the PerthNow Joondalup community newspaper published on 24 November 2022. 
• Item published in the Joondalup Voice eNewsletter emailed to subscribers on 24 June 2022. 
• Item published in the Joondalup Voice eNewsletter emailed to subscribers on 8 December 

2022 and published in the Joondalup Voice insert of the PerthNow Joondalup community 
newspaper on 8 December 2022.  

• Signage erected on-site at Bramston Park from 24 November 2022 to 14 December 2022. 
• Facebook post published through the City’s Facebook account on 24 November 2022. 
• Twitter post published through the City’s Twitter account on 24 November 2022. 
 
Community Consultation webpage of the City’s website (see Appendix 5 for full): 

 
 
Advert in the PerthNow Joondalup community newspaper (see Appendix 6 for full): 

 
 
Community Engagement Network eNewsletter, Joondalup Voice item in PerthNow 
Joondalup community newspaper, and Joondalup Voice eNewsletters (see Appendix 7–10 
for full): 
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Signage erected on-site at Ocean Reef Park (see Appendix 11 for full): 

 
 
Photograph of signage in situ at Bramston Park: 

 
 
Social media posts (see Appendix 12–13 for full): 
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RESPONSE RATE 
 
The City collected a total of 139 valid responses throughout the 21-day advertised consultation 
period. Responses that were considered valid include all those which contained contact details 
enabling identification and were submitted within the advertised timeframe. Of the 278 residents 
within a 200 metres radius of Bramston Park, Burns Beach, 35 submitted feedback. None of the 
sporting clubs contacted submitted feedback, whilst 2 of the 15 resident / ratepayer groups 
provided feedback. This indicates an overall response rate of 12.5%. This data is shown in the 
table below.  
 
Note that an analysis of the responses from the resident / ratepayer groups has not been included 
in this report. Full verbatim responses are provided at Appendix 14–15. 
 
 Feedback 

sought 
Feedback 

received 
Response 

rate 
Responses received by stakeholder type: N N % 
Local residents and ratepayers within a 200 metres 
radius of Bramston Park, Burns Beach 

278 35 12.6% 

Sporting clubs 3 0 0.0% 
Kingsley Westside Football Club (Juniors) 1 0 0.0% 
Kingsley Westside Football Club (Seniors) 1 0 0.0% 
Joondalup Kinross Junior Cricket Club 1 0 0.0% 

Resident/ratepayer groups 15 2 13.3% 
Beldon Residents Association Inc 1 0 0.0% 
Burns Beach Residents Association Inc 1 1 100.0% 
Connolly Residents Association 1 0 0.0% 
Edgewater Community Residents' Association 1 0 0.0% 
Harbour Rise Home Owners Association Inc 1 0 0.0% 
Heathridge Residents' Association 1 0 0.0% 
Iluka Homeowners Association 1 0 0.0% 
Kallaroo Residents' Association 1 0 0.0% 
Kingsley & Greenwood Residents Association 1 0 0.0% 
Marmion, Sorrento, Duncraig Progress and 
Ratepayers Association 

1 0 0.0% 

North Shore Country Club and Residents 
Association 

1 0 0.0% 

Padbury Residents' Association Inc 1 0 0.0% 
Warwick Residents' Group 1 0 0.0% 
Whitford Community, Ratepayers & Recreation 
Association Inc 

1 1 100.0% 

Woodvale Waters Landowners Association 1 0 0.0% 
School 1 0 0.0% 

Burns Beach Primary School 1 0 0.0% 
Other community members (engaged indirectly) — 104 — 
Total response rate (engaged directly) 297 37 12.5% 
Total responses — 139 — 
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DEMOGRAPHICS 
 
Respondent address 
 
Respondents were asked to provide their contact address and over 60% of respondents were from 
Burns Beach (85). This data is shown in the table and chart below. 
 

Responses received by ward and suburb: N % 
City of Joondalup 131 94.2% 

Central Ward 9 6.5% 
Beldon 0 0.0% 
Craigie 0 0.0% 
Kallaroo 2 1.4% 
Woodvale 7 5.0% 

North Central Ward 5 3.6% 
Connolly 0 0.0% 
Edgewater 1 0.7% 
Heathridge 1 0.7% 
Mullaloo 2 1.4% 
Ocean Reef 1 0.7% 

North Ward 109 78.4% 
Burns Beach 85 61.2% 
Currambine 0 0.0% 
Iluka 15 10.8% 
Joondalup 6 4.3% 
Kinross 3 2.2% 

South-East Ward 2 1.4% 
Greenwood 0 0.0% 
Kingsley 2 1.4% 

South Ward 2 1.4% 
Duncraig 2 1.4% 
Marmion 0 0.0% 
Warwick 0 0.0% 

South-West Ward 131 94.2% 
Hillarys 4 2.9% 
Padbury 0 0.0% 
Sorrento 0 0.0% 

City of Wanneroo 8 5.8% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 

Responses received by ward:  
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Respondent age 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate their age. Almost one-third of respondents were aged 35–44 
years (43). This data is shown in the table and chart below. 
 
Responses received by age: N % 
Under 18 years 1 0.7% 
18–24 years 0 0.0% 
25–34 years 16 11.5% 
35–44 years 43 30.9% 
45–54 years 29 20.9% 
55–64 years 17 12.2% 
65–74 years 22 15.8% 
75+ years 10 7.2% 
No response 1 0.7% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
Responses received by age: 
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OUTCOMES 
 
QUESTION: “Do you currently use Bramston Park for leisure, sport or 
recreation?” 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate whether they currently use Bramston Park for leisure, sport or 
recreation. Almost two-thirds of respondents indicated “yes” (90). This data is shown in the table 
and chart below. 
 
Do you currently use Bramston Park for leisure, sport or recreation? N % 
Yes 90 64.7% 
No 49 35.3% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
Do you currently use Bramston Park for leisure, sport or recreation? 

 
  

90

49

Yes No
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QUESTION: “Are you (or is someone in your household) a member of, or 
affiliated with the Kingsley Westside Football Club?” 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate whether they were a member of, or affiliated with the Kingsley 
Westside Football Club. Most respondents were not a member of the Kingsley Westside Football 
Club. This data is shown in the table and chart below. 
 
Are you (or is someone in your household) a member of, or 
affiliated with the Kingsley Westside Football Club? N % 
Yes 19 13.7% 
No 120 86.3% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
Are you (or is someone in your household) a member of, or affiliated with the Kingsley 
Westside Football Club? 

 
  

19

120

Yes No
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QUESTION: “Are you a parent of a child who attends Burns Beach Primary 
School?” 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate if they were a parent of a child who attends Burns Beach 
Primary School. Approximately one-quarter of respondents were a parent of a child who attends 
the school (37). This data is shown in the table and chart below. 
 
Are you a parent of a child who attends Burns Beach Primary 
School? N % 
Yes 37 26.6% 
No 101 72.7% 
No response 1 0.7% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
Are you a parent of a child who attends Burns Beach Primary School? 

 
  

37

101

Yes No
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QUESTION: “Do you work at Burns Beach Primary School?” 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate if they work at Burns Beach Primary School. The majority of 
respondents did not work at the school. This data is shown in the table and chart below. 
 
Do you work at Burns Beach Primary School? N % 
Yes 2 1.4% 
No 137 98.6% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
Do you work at Burns Beach Primary School? 

 
  

2

137

Yes No
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QUESTION: “Were you aware that female senior sport was being trialled at 
Bramston Park, Burns Beach?” 
 
Respondents were asked if they were aware that female senior sport was being trialled at 
Bramston Park. Overall, 52 respondents were aware of the trail. This data is shown in the table 
and chart below. 
 
Were you aware that female senior sport was being trialled at 
Bramston Park, Burns Beach? N % 
Yes 52 37.4% 
No 87 62.6% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
Were you aware that female senior sport was being trialled at Bramston Park, Burns Beach? 

 
  

52

87

Yes No
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QUESTION: “To what extent do you support the continued use of Bramston 
Park by female senior sport teams, for training and fixtured games?” 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate their level of support for female senior sports teams 
continuing to use Bramston Park. Over three-quarters indicted they either support (32) or strongly 
support (76) female senior sports teams using Bramston Park. This data is shown in the table and 
chart below. 
 
To what extent do you support the continued use of Bramston Park 
by female senior sport teams, for training and fixtured games? N % 
Strongly oppose 13 9.4% 
Oppose 5 3.6% 
Neutral 13 9.4% 
Support 32 23.0% 
Strongly support 76 54.7% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
To what extent do you support the continued use of Bramston Park by female senior sport 
teams, for training and fixtured games? 

 
  

13
5

13

32
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Strongly oppose Oppose Neutral Support Strongly support
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QUESTION: “Do you have any comments about the trial?” 
 
Respondents were asked if they had any comments about the trial and 58 respondents provided 
feedback. These comments have been grouped into themes shown in the table below. The most 
common theme related to support for the idea of continued use of Bramston Park by female senior 
sport teams. Some issues raised by respondents included the following: 

• Parking problems are an issue when sport is being played 
• The park should be available for all / gender should not be part of the consideration. 
All comments are provided verbatim at Appendix 16. 
 
Do you have any comments about the trial? N % 
Support this idea (general praise / positive feedback) 30 21.6% 
The park should be available for all / gender should not be part of 
the consideration 

5 3.6% 

Overused / plenty of other parks to use 3 2.2% 
Sport should be limited to soccer only 4 2.9% 
Keep the park as junior use only 3 2.2% 
The ground / lawn is getting damaged  3 2.2% 
Parking problems are an issue when sport is being played 6 4.3% 
Restrict use to certain times of day / not 7 days a week 4 2.9% 
Other / miscellaneous comment 8 5.8% 
Total comments 58 41.7% 
Total responses 139 — 
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QUESTION: “To what extent do you support Burns Beach Primary School 
using Bramston Park under a shared use agreement with the City?” 
 
Respondents were asked to indicate their level of support for the City arranging a shared use 
agreement for Bramston Park with Burns Beach Primary School. Over two-thirds strongly support 
the shared use agreement for the school (97), while an additional 17 respondents specified they 
support this. This data is shown in the table and chart below. 
 
To what extent do you support Burns Beach Primary School using 
Bramston Park under a shared use agreement with the City? N % 
Strongly oppose 9 6.5% 
Oppose 3 2.2% 
Neutral 9 6.5% 
Support 17 12.2% 
Strongly support 97 69.8% 
No response 9 6.5% 
Total responses 139 100.0% 

 
To what extent do you support Burns Beach Primary School using Bramston Park under a 
shared use agreement with the City? 

 
  

9
3

9
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Strongly oppose Oppose Neutral Support Strongly support
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QUESTION: “Do you have any comments about the proposed shared use 
agreement?” 
 
Respondents were asked if they had any comments about the proposed shared use agreement 
and 73 respondents provided feedback. These comments have been grouped into the themes 
shown in the table below. The most common theme related to support for the proposed shared use 
agreement with Burns Beach Primary School. Some issues raised by respondents included the 
following: 

• Dog walkers need access to the park during school days 
• School should be responsible for maintenance costs (no additional cost to ratepayers) 
• Community need access to the park in the day (should not be exclusive use). 
 
All comments are provided verbatim at Appendix 17. 
 
Do you have any comments about the proposed shared use 
agreement? N % 
Support this idea (general praise / positive feedback) 34 24.5% 
Good idea to support children / their education / wellbeing 8 5.8% 
Dog walkers need access to the park during school days 8 5.8% 
School should be responsible for maintenance costs (no additional 
cost to ratepayers) 

5 3.6% 

Community needs access to the park in the day (should not be 
exclusive use) 

5 3.6% 

Positive feedback about school sharing basketball court with 
community 

3 2.2% 

Comment about resources for upkeep maintenance / value for 
money 

4 2.9% 

General oppose comment 3 2.2% 
Comment that the school needs to keep oval clean / in good 
condition / remove rubbish 

3 2.2% 

Other / miscellaneous comment 8 5.8% 
Total comments 73 52.5% 
Total responses 139 — 
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APPENDIX 1 — Cover letter to residents/ratepayers within a 
200 metres radius of Bramston Park (24 November 2022) 
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APPENDIX 2 — Email to resident / ratepayer groups, 
sporting clubs and schools 
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APPENDIX 3 — Frequently Asked Questions (Page 1) 
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(Page 2) 
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APPENDIX 4 — Online Comment Form  
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(Page 2) 
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(page 3) 
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(page 4) 
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(page 5) 
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(page 6) 
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APPENDIX 5 — Community Consultation webpage of the 
City’s website 
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APPENDIX 6 — Advert in PerthNow Joondalup community 
newspaper (24 November 2022) 
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APPENDIX 7 — Community Engagement Network 
eNewsletter (24 November 2022) 
 

 
  

 



110450 33 | 58 

(continues…) 
 

 
  



110450 34 | 58 

(continues…) 
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APPENDIX 8 — Joondalup Voice eNewsletter  
(24 November 2022) 
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(continues…) 
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(continues…) 
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(continues…) 
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(continues…) 
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APPENDIX 9 — Joondalup Voice item in PerthNow 
Joondalup community newspaper (8 December 2022) 
 

 



110450 41 | 58 

APPENDIX 10 — Joondalup Voice eNewsletter  
(8 December 2022) 
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(continues…) 
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(continues…) 
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(continues…) 
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(continues…) 
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APPENDIX 11 — Signage 
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APPENDIX 12 — Social media post on the City’s Facebook 
account (12 December 2022) 
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APPENDIX 13 — Social media post on the City’s Twitter 
account (12 December 2022) 
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APPENDIX 14 — Response from Burns Beach Residents 
Association 
 
Note: Resident / ratepayer groups and sporting clubs were asked to provide written feedback via 
post or email. This stakeholder instead provided feedback via the Online Comment Form which 
has been extracted below. 
 
Do you currently use Bramston Park for leisure, sport or recreation? Yes 

 
Are you (or is someone in your household) a member of, or affiliated with the 
Kingsley Westside Football Club 

No 

 
Are you a parent of a child who attends Burns Beach Primary School? No 

 
Do you work at Burns Beach Primary School? No 

 
Were you aware that female senior sport was being trialled at Bramston Park, 
Burns Beach? 

Yes 

 
Council endorsed a trial to allow female senior sport, including training and 
fixtured games, to occur at Bramston Park between April 2022 and March 2023.  
 
To what extent do you support the continued use of Bramston Park by female 
senior sport teams, for training and fixtured games? 

Support 

 
Do you have any comments about the trial? 
The one consideration that should be taken into account, going forward, is that the new bookings 
do not interfere with previous long-standing bookings that have been in place by other users (ie 
other clubs etc). 

 
Burns Beach Primary School is located next to Bramston Park. The City is 
proposing to enter a shared use agreement with Burns Beach Primary School. 
The proposed shared use agreement would allow students and teachers from 
Burns Beach Primary School to use Bramston Park on school days between 
8.00 am – 4.00 pm.  
 
To what extent do you support Burns Beach Primary School using Bramston 
Park under a shared use agreement with the City? 

Support 

 
Do you have any comments about the proposed shared use agreement? 
— 
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APPENDIX 15 — Response from Whitford Community, 
Ratepayers & Recreation Association Inc 
 
Note: Resident / ratepayer groups and sporting clubs were asked to provide written feedback via 
post or email. This stakeholder instead provided feedback via the Online Comment Form which 
has been extracted below. 
 
Do you currently use Bramston Park for leisure, sport or recreation? No 

 
Are you (or is someone in your household) a member of, or affiliated with the 
Kingsley Westside Football Club 

No 

 
Are you a parent of a child who attends Burns Beach Primary School? No 

 
Do you work at Burns Beach Primary School? No 

 
Were you aware that female senior sport was being trialled at Bramston Park, 
Burns Beach? 

No 

 
Council endorsed a trial to allow female senior sport, including training and 
fixtured games, to occur at Bramston Park between April 2022 and March 2023.  
 
To what extent do you support the continued use of Bramston Park by female 
senior sport teams, for training and fixtured games? 

Neutral 

 
Do you have any comments about the trial? 
I'm surprised you would be seeking our feedback when I represent Whitfords Community 
Ratepayers and Recreation Association. Clearly outside our area. Compared to the restrictions 
you apply to feedback in our area when major changes are made to our local park like Forrest 
Park. This system needs some work as it is dysfunctional. 

 
Burns Beach Primary School is located next to Bramston Park. The City is 
proposing to enter a shared use agreement with Burns Beach Primary School. 
The proposed shared use agreement would allow students and teachers from 
Burns Beach Primary School to use Bramston Park on school days between 
8.00 am – 4.00 pm.  
 
To what extent do you support Burns Beach Primary School using Bramston 
Park under a shared use agreement with the City? 

Neutral 

 
Do you have any comments about the proposed shared use agreement? 
— 
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APPENDIX 16 — Verbatim comments 
 
Question: “Do you have any comments about the trial?” 
 
Note: Words that may identify respondents or contain offensive language have been removed and 
replaced with square brackets, i.e. [- - -]. Minor alterations have been made to spelling/grammar to 
enhance readability. 
 
Do you have any comments about the trial? (N = 58) 
Would like part of this park being made a dog park. There are many facilities for children in the 
area and sports but none for off-lead dogs. Joondalup is too far. Each suburb or every 3 suburbs 
(eg Iluka, Burns, Kinross) should have a dog park.  
There is a major issue with parking around Bramston Vista, Mattingleys Approach and Burns 
Beach Road when sporting events are on. People park on the verge in front of people’s houses, 
on Council grassed areas and with no respect to areas not designed to have cars on them. 
There has also been an increase of rubbish on the grounds (water bottles, orange peels etc). 
The park should be used as much as possible, providing all areas are respected and 
maintained.  
Female sport needs our support in all facets, always. 
I support the use for senior sport if it is outside school hours. 
This will deprive kids of an area to train and connect with friends of the club. I strongly oppose 
this proposal. There are plenty of other parks for the females to train at, especially when they 
can drive to alternate facilities, lots of kids (including mine) often cycle to this park safely. Do not 
make them have to travel to an alternative location please. 
There are very few facilities for walking dogs off-lead in Burns Beach. Lots of facilities all over 
the place for children and sports. Why is it always sports / children’s activities / playgrounds that 
are offered. There are many dogs in the suburb. No off-lead dog parks. Only beach area is at 
Hillarys which is vastly overcrowded. Joondalup dog park very busy and not close by. Each 
suburb should have a facility to exercise dogs off-lead. They are as much our family as the 
kids/grandkids 
This was passed many years ago for juniors only, so try and do what you promised. 
As residents, we were assured the use of Bramston Park was for junior sport only. I strongly 
oppose the use of this facility for senior sport. 
Great to see the facilities being utilised as intended.  
I feel the grounds can’t take the hammering of so much sport being played on the grounds. The 
lawn gets in terrible condition during winter soccer.  
Damage to grass and use of alcohol during and after games. Lack of parking. 
I have no issue. The facility needs to be accessible to residents. Most of the time it is empty 
anyway. 
Apart from a standard financial remuneration back to the City, and returned to Burns Beach 
community maintenance, any use of the park should not fill the early hours of the morning or late 
hours of the day. For example, don't start sport until 10.00 am and finish by 3.00 pm to allow 
residents to do non-group sports (such as kite flying, family soccer, family cricket, street footy) to 
enjoy the facility. The space is not designed for formal groups exclusively.  
I live [- - -] and I love hearing all the sports happening at the park. It has not impacted me (or my 
small business) in any negative way.  
A great addition to the use of the park, influential for young girls watching the ladies train as it 
may encourage girls to get involved and be outdoors more often. 
Terrific use of facilities.  
Shocked that the senior sport is pushing the junior sport out of Bramston Park which has been 
operating in the area for over 10 years. Shame on COJ for money grabbing. 
I support this as long as the group respect this area as a public use area (including change 
rooms etc) and leave everything in a pristine condition after each use. 



110450 52 | 58 

I have no issues with the park being used by any sporting group or Burns Beach PS. I have 
issue with all of the sporting people parking all over the kerbs and on corners which make it 
dangerous. Every weekend there is sport — I have to dodge cars [- - -]! These sporting groups 
could be utilising the huge car park at Burns Beach Primary School, where every time a sporting 
event is on the car park sits empty. This applies to people using the clubroom for functions as 
well. Having this sporting facility and hall in a small suburb has caused major traffic problems.  
Unsure why anyone would have a problem with other people playing sport, getting outside and 
socialising. 
No disruption to [- - -] Bramston Park at all. 
The trial was for adult women’s soccer. Fully support this trial if it’s in relation to soccer. I think 
the City needs to clarify the wording of this, because, to my knowledge, AFL football was never 
on trial at Bramston. This consultation has come after the fact that the City has already approved 
West Perth women’s AFL to train and utilise the park. This decision came without any prior 
conference or notice with KWFC. This decision has now put the junior football club’s intake and 
restricted training from February onwards, due to the overlap of the pre-season and the WPFC 
season. Given the major sponsorship relationship between West Perth and the City there looks 
like a bias has been made. What is stranger about the decision is that Bramston Park is not an 
AFL oval. There are dedicated facilities with lighting for AFL which are available and have 
lighting for West Perth to play at. Why has the City not directed West Perth to an AFL oval? 
Given West Perth are a senior team, they have the biggest stadium in the area to utilise. Can I 
ask why the women’s team are being pushed out to the suburbs and why they don't use their 
own facilities to train at HBF? Instead of pushing out an established junior football club like 
KWFC on a soccer-orientated facility. 
Whilst the female soccer (proper football) practice is not every night, it is not in itself too 
encroaching on the rest of the park, but of late, we have noted that the woman’s AFL teams 
have been using the park also. There is way too much sport on the ground, families and 
residents are now travelling to other parks to carry out their own recreation. 
The more use and support of City-provided amenities the better. We must support those who 
wish to utilise these. 
Didn't know it was running, so it didn't affect my usage of the park. The more CoJ can do to 
encourage physical activity, the healthier and better our community is. The challenge will be 
balancing formal use by sporting groups and informal community use. 
It didn't affect my use of the park in any way, I see no reason as to why it shouldn't continue. 
Please keep the park for junior sport. 
I support the use for the Kingsley Westside girls’ soccer to train and play, but I do not support 
the women's AFL Falcon team to train there. 
I strongly support all female soccer to train and play at this park.  
Dependant on the times. If it is outside school times, I support this. 
It shouldn’t be for a trial, parks should be allowed for use by anyone in the community. 
Believe female and male senior sport should be allowed use of the park 
An oval should be utilised to its full potential by any sporting club which requires it. Full utilisation 
of an oval benefits the community and what we pay our rates towards. I fully support female 
senior sporting teams using this oval.  
Excellent to provide female senior sports which will help with bone and muscle strength after 
menopause. 
Doesn’t seem to have had any impact on my life and I live close to the park.  
Fabulous idea. Hope it’s more than a trial. 
Trial was announced without any feedback being sought ahead of this taking place. The park is 
already over utilised and in poor condition from usage prior to this trial. The ability for the 
community to access the park has been reduced even further and the conditions of the park 
have further deteriorated. We already have huge issues and concerns with parking on verges, 
across driveways, which has been further exacerbated.  
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Your last question is very poorly worded and clearly intended to elicit a response that is 
negative. Your survey therefore is already flawed. I highly support female sports off all kinds. 
This is not the issue. The issue is the management and handling of decision making by COJ. 
The KWFC has a high level of female participation. The problem is you have made a 
predetermined decision to not consult with KWFC regarding the use of the facilities. A club that 
has been there for a significant number of years. You have also made decisions regarding fee 
structures that failed to adequately consult with the impacted groups. This is a significant failure 
of the COJ and, to me, implies a degree of financial gain or self-interest by a party or parties 
involved. This 11th hour feedback process will not change the decision whatsoever. I look 
forward to you proving me wrong but, in reality, we already know the outcome. Well done on 
your support of junior sports. 
Think it's great, the more use the better. 
Parking for Sunday morning games is an issue with cars parking along / off Burns Beach Road; 
this results in an increase in the probability of an accident. CoJ should organise parking 
restrictions, whilst developing additional parking at the Primary School. Without restrictions 
people will park as close as possible without any consideration. If possible, some would park 
their cars alongside the soccer pitch. 
I think it is a great opportunity for the community as a whole to get involved with local women's 
football as a sport in the lead-up to the women's world cup being held in Australia. 
I think anything that encourages the use of facilities and gives people access to a healthy, safe 
environment should be shared and encouraged, when and wherever possible. 
Both children and adults should be encouraged to participate in sporting activities as it benefits 
their mental, physical and social health. Shire councils should be encouraged to provide a wide 
range of sporting facilities wherever and whenever needed. 
Nice for juniors and senior females to have a good surface to play on; one that is not overused.   
Providing rules are adhered to. Common courtesy. All waste is removed and taken home with 
them or placed in appropriate bins. Parking. I think we should all encourage and motivate people 
to move outdoors in the community. Use the green locations. How beautiful and how lucky are 
we!  
More community sport and use of the park the better. 
It has not impacted on quality of life so far. My only concern would be if the use was expanded to 
accommodate more clubs / grades resulting in 7 days a week / night use. 
Oval to be utilised to its fullest is a wonderful idea. More shade would be great too. 
Maybe the trials should be extended to all senior sports, regardless of people’s gender that they 
associate with? 
Seniors stay healthier and live longer if they do exercise. Outdoors is better than indoors. I do  
90 minutes exercise daily, in the ECU gym, at the beach and doing garden work. Nothing better. 
It’s great for WPFC Rogers Cup team to have a consistent training ground. 
Allowing community sport in a public space seems logical and reasonable to me. 
It’s great to see our parks being used regularly. 
With the limited facilities available to all sporting clubs, it is important to expand the use of any 
existing facilities to alleviate overall congestion on any grounds. The community should be 
supporting this to encourage a healthy lifestyle for all. Senior teams have been using various 
facilities all over Joondalup and any incidents would be few and far between. Clubs have a code 
of conduct that they have to adhere to so they can be affiliated with the sporting bodies and to 
continue getting use from the City of Joondalup. Senior teams would be just as much a risk as 
junior teams and I have personally witnessed more incidents in junior sports. 
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1. This would just result in more congestion resulting in unsafe passage along Burns Beach 
Road on practice and game days as there is not enough parking already. Also, what would the 
impact of these sports be on the turf and what would the increased maintenance costs 
associated with these impacts be passed on to the ratepayer?  
2. Also doubt that the existing facility can cope with a significant increase in the number of 
people utilising it so are there plans to increase the size of the facility and, if so, what will they 
be, as they will no doubt impact on ratepayers. 
3. What sports specifically are being trialled? If it is AFL only then surely there are enough 
grounds suitable to host this type of sport in the surrounding areas of Kingsley and not in Burns 
Beach.  
It shouldn't be a topic for discussion, should be a given for everyone. 
Very successful. One of the larger female football clubs from juniors to seniors. It will definitely 
have a positive impact on female sports  
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APPENDIX 17 — Verbatim comments 
 
Question: “Do you have any comments about the proposed shared use 
agreement?” 
 
Note: Words that may identify respondents or contain offensive language have been removed and 
replaced with square brackets, i.e. [- - -]. Minor alterations have been made to spelling/grammar to 
enhance readability. 
 
Do you have any comments about the proposed shared use agreement? (N = 73) 
Why not use the facilities during the day. It will be great to see it being used. 
The park should be used by all and, as the school is next to it, then put it to good use. 
If we can encourage being outdoors for primary school children, I’m all for it. 
It would be a perfectly sensible use of the facility.  
This makes great sense. The school needs the space, and it is not used for the main part of the 
week. With extra use, with children and senior women coming into close contact with the grass, I 
think that it is essential that the area be made dog-free. No one cleans up the urine and the 
clean-up of poo still leave traces on the grass; possible sources of infection if players have cuts 
or scratches. 
I assumed that this would be the case when the area was earmarked for a school anyway. 
I can see a clash between dog walkers and school kids using the space. Clearly, they shouldn't 
co-habitat. Recognising that school use will be limited to recess and lunch breaks. Would need 
to be clearly signed so everyone is aware of usage patterns. In line with this, Burns Beach 
Primary School should be praised for allowing access to their basketball courts for casual use. 
It's fantastic to see the community utilising this facility out of school hours. Again, collaboration to 
promote activity has multiple benefits. 
Because of land use and upkeep of parks / sporting grounds it makes sense to pool resources. 
(as many places around the world have already done). 
Again, it's better to be used than sit idle. Besides the kids will love the open space. 
They already use it most days and usually use half of the park closest to the school. If they have 
shared access, they can dictate who walks or exercises in the park — it’s supposed to be a 
community park for the use of the community around it, not a money-making exercise. They 
already leave sporting equipment, food waste and rubbish everywhere along with the other 
clubs, enough is enough. 
Access and ability to use our own community park will be further reduced and restricted. We are 
already unable to use the park at weekends and most evenings due to football this will now 
mean we can only access the park to walk dogs, exercise and enjoy between the hours of 9.00 
pm and 8.00 am — hardly reasonable! The school are already utilising half of the park most 
days which is already creating limitations.  
I don’t like the idea of having strangers near children. 
Will the school have to pay fees, like it’s being proposed to the community clubs from 2023? 
Who will do the line marking for the field arrangements, and will this line marking conflict the 
community clubs who also use this field? Will there be extra maintenance of the field. Last 
season, there were several instances of large ant nests and ants bitting the children. The field 
during winter, takes constant use and by the decision to have the women’s AFL over the 
summer, I believe the field will have heavy wear. This along with the school usage, I question 
whether the field can be able to maintain an appropriate turf requirement. 
The children need this open space to participate in sporting and recreational activities. This is 
good for their physical, mental and social health. Please place notices in the park to forbid dog 
walking. Unfortunately, some people do not pick up after their dog and this would leave the 
children open to standing on dog faeces during their sporting or recreational activities. 
Seems to be a practical solution to provide greater recreational space for the school. 
Providing CoJ has allocated the additional resources to maintain the condition of the park with 
the increase in usage.  
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As long as it doesn’t become an exclusive use agreement (ie other people can use the oval at 
that time as well). 
I have no issue with Burns Beach Primary School utilising the oval during school hours.  As 
always, Council won’t really take public opinion on these matters. They have and always will do 
what makes them the most money! As a Burns Beach resident for [- - -] years, I’ve seen it 
happen multiple times.  
The children certainly need the open space and once again as long as the area is left in a 
pristine condition after each use, all is well. 
No problem with school using the grounds as an oval. 
Great use of public space. 
It is great to see everyone get the use out of a park and oval and hopefully the primary school 
will be contributing towards the cost of maintaining the oval. 
Given that the vast majority of children attending Burns Beach Primary School are local 
residents. I strongly support the use of the park by the school as proposed. Outside of school 
hours it is fully accessible for all residents so the school using the park will not disadvantage 
other users of the park.  
Great idea.  
[responded in previous question: If the school is going to use the park from 8.00 am to 4.00 pm I 
am not sure how it will be shared? Shared with the public or shared between the school and the 
female senior sport teams? There are a lot of walkers and dog walkers that also enjoy the use 
the park in the week.] [response in this question: I am not sure how it will be shared if the school 
has the park from 8.00 am to 4.00 pm. Lots of walkers and dog walkers also enjoy the use of the 
park in the week.] 
I support the school using Bramston Park, but does the school require the whole park? Maybe 
on special sports days. But generally, when the school is using the park, it is approximately 1/3 
of the whole park and the part closest to the school. So many residents regularly walk their dogs 
there at different times of the day. It is often used as a social gathering for neighbours and 
friends to meet up whilst exercising their dogs. This social interaction is very important for mental 
health. 
Can we build a skate park in the park? The school’s basketball court is attracting many young 
families to play there after school hours. Would be amazing to extend the facilities to make it a 
leisure / sports hub for the community 
I walk my dog in this park. where else am I to take him? Why are the facilities always for 
children? What about the elderly with dogs? 
In the Burns Beach suburb there are a few grassed parks that have little use other than they look 
nice. I’m sure there is more that can be done to make these areas more useful to the community 
of Burns Beach. Suburbs further north have some beautiful parks that encourage visitors. I don’t 
have a problem with parks being used by the school, but I would ask if it is to the exclusion of 
other people using it during the specified times? Will ratepayers continue to pay for the upkeep 
of the park? Or will the school pay for that? I think our parks are sadly lacking for attracting 
nearby residents to get out and use them. The few facilities they have are used. More BBQs. 
I think perhaps a special section could be marked-off so older and younger members of the 
community could still use the park without fear of being interrupted by school sport.  
Makes it difficult for us to use the park with our dogs. 
Parks are underused during the day and many parks in the area for dogs or parents of young 
children to use. 
Allowing Burns Beach Primary School students to share Bramston Park is a great idea. 
I absolutely love hearing and seeing this park being used. My [- - -] attends the primary school 
and this is definitely an important part of the schooling. 
My [- - -] attended the primary school and this would enable the school to have more room for 
outdoor activities for the children. 
The oval should be used to its full potential.  
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The park facility should be accessible to the school. Nobody gains anything from denying the 
school to use the facility. However, even during the school hours, if there are no simultaneous 
school activities, residents must be able to use the facility. On the other hand, the school should 
continue to allow residents to access the tennis and basketball courts when the school is not 
using them, as is the current arrangement. A mutual benefit relationship is good for all. 
The school should pay a fee to help with the upkeep of the grounds. 
Allowing the school to use the park seems logical. The use of public spaces should be 
maximised so that ratepayers and taxpayers are getting more value for money. 
A very important addition to the children's education. I am sure it will not impact community. 
Kinross Primary has been doing the same for many years and it works well. 
Yes, by all means during teaching times, not lunch or recess times. If it were to include lunch 
and recess breaks, the financial return to the Burns Beach community needs to be sufficient to 
cover the cost of mowing and fertilising each year. However, it would be prudent of the school to 
operate in a manner that was consciously aware and proactively allowed for independent 
individual or small group action on the fringe of the spaces (or in an unused section) during 
school hours. This would allow residents to walk dogs (picking up after them), partake in 
exercise or grandchildren-type activities, without interrupting the school program. Again, the 
school's use of the facility must not be exclusive and will require greater supervision and 
vigilance on their supervision.  
There is no definition of "priority use" in the shared agreement arrangement. While I support the 
school's use of the park as they currently do, this arrangement must not preclude the use of the 
park by local residents during the proposed school use hours. 
Sports and outdoor activities are a very important part of child development. 
I am happy for the school to use half the grounds and it is ok for them to use the entire grounds 
for carnival days.  
Great to see the facilities being used. 
Burns Beach Primary School should have full access to that park. 
Whilst I support mixed usage, it comes with the understanding that schedules are drawn-up, 
signed and agreed by all parties. Thus attempting to avoid any misunderstandings and or 
disappointment. 
[responded in previous question: Yes, why are you making the field 8.00 am to 4.00 pm for a 
school use? People need a large park to exercise and also walk dogs. There is nowhere else in 
Burns Beach suitable. Please consider 9.00 am to 3.00 pm as the timeframe for school use. 
There is no reason to increase sports there. Parking and road blocks are a nightmare with 
parents. It would be better for you to invest in Rangers to deal with the problem and enforce use 
of the car parks at the school instead of leaving residents to have to navigate the mess of 
parking on verges even on the roundabout because parents are too lazy to walk 300 metres. I’m 
a ratepaying resident who lives in the area and it’s clear your planning is not ready for this]. 
[additional comment in this question: Change the time 9.00 am to 3.00 pm they all leave school 
before 3.00 pm and don’t start until 9.00 am. Use some common sense.]   
They decided to build the school knowing there was no space for their own field and now under 
this proposal they get priority over the space 5 days out of 7. How is that fair for the community!?  
Yes, as per my last comment. [previous comment: This was passed many years ago for Juniors 
only, so try and do what you promised.] 
I support this proposal as it makes sense for the school to use this facility. However, I feel that 
the times should be during school hours only (8.30 am to 3.00 pm). There are many members of 
the community who run and walk their dogs in this park and have done so for many years prior 
to the school being built. The proposed hours would make this difficult for those people to 
continue to enjoy the park early in the morning and afternoon. Students and teachers would be 
unlikely to use the park before or after school. 
This would greatly benefit the health of the children and also there would be minimal impact on 
the community as the use would occur mainly during school hours. There would also be minimal 
impact on the facilities at Bramston Park as the kids would just use the school.  
Makes use of an under-utilised facility during the day. Other schools use public open spaces as 
play areas. Lawn mowing times need to be monitored. 
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Once the school has use of the park during the day, locals wanting to use the park will unlikely 
be able to make use of it. The word ‘shared’ will basically mean that kids have use of it during 
the day, and no one else will be able to use it. 
The school has facilities. Bramston Park is for all residents not just school children. 
As above [previous comment: Providing rules are adhered to. Common courtesy. All waste is 
removed and taken home with them or placed in appropriate bins. Parking. I think we should all 
encourage and motivate poodle to move outdoors in the community. Use the green locations. 
How beautiful and how lucky are we!] 
I support this use during the school times, it’ll be great for the kids to use this area. 
BBPS has no oval within the school grounds, and it makes sense to allow the school to utilise 
this area which is predominately is unused during the week between the hours of 8.00 am to 
4,00 pm. Every school I know of has access to an oval during school hours and we, as a 
community, should show support in providing this facility for the children in the area. 
As per most public schools, a large oval next to the school is generally allowed for use during 
school hours and Burns Beach Primary School shouldn’t be excluded from this type of system.  
This park is so scarcely used by locals would cause the most minimal impact those who walk 
through it during school times. Please let the kids at Burns Beach Primary school use it for sport 
and school play. 
This makes total sense, the school is right next to it and should be able to use it during school 
hours. I doubt this would even affect any senior sport activities. 
Burns Beach Primary School should be allowed to use the grounds for school activities and 
sports. The park is not being utilised during the day apart from dog walking, so it is 
understandable that the school should want to utilise it. It will be great for the children, plus a lot 
of the children are local.  
The school is relatively small in capacity and therefore it’s my opinion that the shared use of the 
park wouldn’t largely impact the community, especially in the proposed hours which most people 
are at work for anyways. Seems like a great use of the space. 
A school can’t exist without an oval. 
I think this is a wonderful opportunity for the children at BBPS. We live [- - -] away from the park 
and fully support the students using the area.  
Burns Beach Primary School should absolutely be able to use Bramston Park. It does not 
conflict with any existing agreements. 
I support this with guidelines. The school needs to take responsibility for the kids and ensure 
they are not digging holes and damaging the grass area. I would also ask the COJ to advise on 
other off-lead parks close by as this will affect those users. Community facilities should be used 
by the community and the kids are part of the community. The Department of Education would 
also have to pay a fee to maintain the park. 
We are trying to teach our children that outside play is crucial to their mental and physical health 
to try and get them playing and interacting with fellow children. But not having access for our 
children to an oval is poor planning by Joondalup City Council. 
This would be wonderful for the hundreds of children that attend BBPS! It would allow them 
access to expand their activities and shape their futures, experiences and memories of their 
early school years. I believe it would be difficult for the school to specialise in physical education 
without access to this area daily and I hope City of Joondalup supports this decision. 
It is for the benefit of an entire school of children to use the park during school hours to increase 
their health, fitness and social interaction.  
As said before, respect and maintenance of the park is essential and a good outdoor area for 
use. 
Perfect place for the school to use for sport  
This is an absolute must. The school treats the grounds with respect and is a great area for 
sporting events and carnivals.  
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